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>> Good evening.  May I have your attention, please.  Thank 
you so much for coming tonight.  I think this is probably 
the largest HLAA event we've ever had so we're so glad to 
see you here.   
 
My name is Andy Chandler and I'm with the leadership 
committee at HLAA.  I know you're not here to listen to me.  
You're here to listen to Kelly.  We'll get started with her 
as soon as we can.   
 
First, a few announcements.  First of all, if you have been 
to an HLAA event before, can you raise your hand?  Okay.  
Great.  If you're not familiar with us, please see us 
afterwards and sign up for our E‑Mail list because we've 
got lots of neat events coming up.   
 
Before we get started, you all know Kelly. She's our 
presenter tonight.  We can't wait for her to get started.  
I also want to explain that we have CART services here 
tonight.  2020 Captioning has graciously offered the 
services for tonight and we have, let's see, it's Chris 
Woods from Charlotte, North Carolina, all the way in North 
Carolina doing the CART for us tonight, and we also have 
NEXUS interpreters.  They will be doing the interpreting, 
both sign and voice, for us tonight.  They have also given 
us a discounted rate so we're very grateful for their time 
here.  And also want to thank Minda.  She's the one who set 
up this amazing technology stuff.  So grateful to Minda for 
that.   
 
Finally, we're ready to introduce our presenter, Kelly.  If 
you know Kelly, I'm sure you are as excited as we were when 
Kelly said she would be willing to speak about her 
aventures in Africa tonight.  If you don't know Kelly, 
she's going to talk about what it means to be deaf and hard 
of hearing in Kenya.  What are some of the cultural 
differences between Americans and Kenyans?  What is it like 
to train with the Peace Corps?  Kelly, who is deaf, 
recently returned from two years in Kenya with the Peace 
Corps and will be sharing stories tonight.  Get ready for a 
fascinating and absorbing presentation.  Kelly, it's all 



yours. 
  
>> Hello! 
My name is Kelly Rogel.  I am here to talk a little bit 
about my Peace Corps experience and I was in Kenya.  With 
the two years experience I had in Kenya, there were so many 
challenges in Nairobi, which is a very big city in Kenya.  
It's a two‑day travel back and forth.  And the bus system 
is what we use primarily and the bus driver would stop, a 
lot of people would get off and give us the bus and people 
were packed and then some would get off and go into these 
buildings.  I didn't know what was happening, where these 
people were going so looking outside the window, I would 
see a man standing, holding something in the air.  And it 
was lit.  And it looked like he was getting ready to throw 
it so the people on the bus had to get to the back and they 
were ducking down and covering their heads.  So I didn't 
know what was happening.  I thought maybe I would die.  And 
then people started standing back up, coming back out from 
the building.  And then the bus driver went on and nothing 
happened and to this day, I still don't know what happened.  
I really thought that day I was gonna die.  It was a very 
big challenge.  And those kinds of experiences I would see 
every day, and this, quote, really fit my life.  Every 
morning, you would get up and you know, life is calling 
you.  How far will you go?  Every morning, you would wake 
up and I would think to myself, what challenges am I going 
to face today?  And every evening, I had thought did I 
overcome those challenges or did I not?  
 
 
I also want to talk a little bit about the Peace Corps.  It 
was a 27‑month commitment, and you have like two to three 
months of training and then you have two years of service.  
It's a grass roots movement so they're working with local 
communities, those people who live local, and the Peace 
Corps really focuses on different areas, such as education, 
health, business, technology, environmental, farming, youth 
and community development. 
  
 
The Peace Corps' mission is to promote world peace and 
friendship by fulfilling three main goals.  The first goal 
is to help people of interested countries in meeting their 
needs for the trained men and women.  For example, the 



country might not have enough education.  Maybe they don't 
know enough about computers.  So they're asking folks from 
America to send people to train them in how to develop and 
how to use computers.  Second goal, to help promote a 
better understanding of Americans on the part of the people 
served.  There's a lot of misconceptions that happen, and 
so when I got there, I helped to explain what life is like 
in America.  You know, the roads are not, you know, always 
paved with gold. 
 
[ Laughter ] 
 
The third goal is really a reversal, to help a better 
understanding of other peoples on the part of Americans.  
So coming back here, what is it like to live in Kenya?  Not 
everyone in Africa has HIV.  Not everybody is starving.  
There are a few statistics about the Peace Corps that was 
established in March 1st of 1961.  And it was signed in by 
JFK, and there's like 250,000 volunteers that have already 
served in 139 different countries.  The average age is 28.7 
years of the person who serves, but you can at any age go 
and serve, but you have to be at least 18 years of old and 
you have to be a U.S. citizen, and the current oldest 
person serving is 80 years old right now.  It was a married 
couple.  Married couples can also serve in the Peace Corps.  
And it's been since 1961, it's been like 60 deaf and hard 
of hearing people have served with the Peace Corps. 
  
 
I do get this question a lot.  Why did I decide to join the 
Peace Corps?  Really, I think it started back when I was in 
third grade.  I was eight years old and I always wanted to 
travel to see the world.  My final year of school, I got 
this book, pictures of people of the world.  A lot of 
different kids from all over the world in their traditional 
clothing.  I remember looking at that being so fascinated 
why are they wearing those different outfits and those 
different clothes?  What do they do in school?  What is 
their daily life like?  What do they play with?  For many 
years I looked back at that book and I wondered and I was 
very curious.  Then when I went to graduate school, New 
York University, for genetics counseling program, the 
program heavily focused on how the person's cultural 
background and how that affects their decision making 
progress as far as their health care is concerned. 



  
 
There's a lot of internship opportunity in hospitals and a 
lot of different, you now, populations of New York City.  
So when I finished graduate school, I was invited to 
participate MI USA,  Movement international USA, and that 
was a focus on helping people with disabilities travel, 
helping them develop disability rights throughout the 
world.  So I was invited for two weeks in Costa Rica, and 
so stayed with the host family for two weeks and that 
really was not a long enough time to really get immersed in 
their culture.  So that's why I decided to join the Peace 
Corps. 
  
 
To become a volunteer takes a very long time.  First, you 
have to apply online.  You have to submit an essay, SEV, 
and then if your application is approved, then you go 
through an interview process and if that's good, then you 
are nominated.  You have to have a lot of medical 
background, dentistry, too, a lot of shots.  If you pass 
then all of that, you are admitted to the Peace Corps, and 
they give you a letter‑‑ an assignment and that could be 
education, business, you know, you don't get to decide.  
The Peace Corps actually picks for you what your assignment 
is and you don't know which country that you're headed to.  
The Peace Corps decides that for you as well.  Just do 
whatever they tell you and wherever they send you.  So for 
probably seven months of that two‑year process it took me 
actually about a year and a half.  So my assignment was a 
primary school for the deaf teachers in Kenya and BCC, 
behavioral change communication.  So educating people how 
to change their behavior so they would not contract HIV.  
And this is a picture of my parents on that day that I was 
leaving Kansas City and I wouldn't see them for the next 27 
months. 
 
 
So when I arrived in Kenya, before my serving started for 
training, so about two and a half months and again, staying 
with the host family.  I learned Kenyan sign language for 
about four or five hours every single day and then I would 
learn a little bit of KISWAHILI and I also learned the 
Kenyan culture, the history of Kenya and learned daily 
living skills, too.  Such as how to bathe, how to use the 



bathroom, how to cook.  Also learning how to become a 
teacher.  Normally here in America, it take, you know, a 
few years, you become a teacher, right?  You get a degree 
and in Kenya, you have to learn it in ten weeks, sorry.  
It's a crash course. 
  
 
As far as how the Kenyan system is structured, how to write 
a lesson plan and how to do all of this to become a 
teacher.  We also had a lot of safety training, too, in how 
to keep ourselves safe in Kenya.  This is a picture of my 
first host family.  A small family and that's not normal 
for Kenya.  Normally, they have very large families, but 
this was a deaf mom with a young boy.  So this is my 
brother.  And it happened that one night at 4:00 in the 
morning my mom woke me up and said, you need to go to the 
hospital.  We need to go to the hospital.  So I need you to 
watch your brother, so I said okay.  Then later on that 
day, I had found out they really needed to go to another 
city for surgery so the Peace Corps decided to move me then 
to a new host family.  So here's the picture of my second 
host family, my papa and mama.  There were several kids who 
were all older.  Only one still lived at home.  And they 
had a daughter, so she was technically like my niece.  So 
this was like my second mom and taught me how to milk a 
cow.  Every morning, that was part of my chores.  I would 
milk the cow for tea. 
 
 
My sister taught me how to cook CHAPATI.  This was my 
bedroom.  And the most important part was the mosquito net.  
The second picture to the right is my kitchen and it was a 
wood burning stove.  Now once that training was completed, 
we had a swearing in.  We took an oath and at this 
ceremony, it was one of the teachers that I was planning to 
work with for the next two years and then that next 
morning, we rode the bus together to where I was going to 
live for the next two years.  It was a two‑day trip to west 
Kenya, and we arrived in a town where they lived.  It was 
very dark.  It was not safe to travel at night and so we 
were staying with this family and the next morning decided 
that we would just stay home.  I wanted to go, you know, 
see where my new place, my new home would be and get on the 
bus by myself.  I didn't know the driver.  I didn't know 
where I was going.  I didn't know anything.  So he told me 



to stay on the bus until, you know, until the driver tells 
to get off.  So there's a lot of trust there. 
  
 
So I took the bus to my school and the bus driver told me 
it was time to get off and I had two people waiting for me, 
and I did not know those people, and later, I found out 
that it was my House mom and the man was a farmer, and they 
were going to help me carry my things into the House, show 
me around, orient me to my new home.   
 
I'm going to give you history about Kenya itself.  Kenya 
became an independent nation from England in December of 
1963 and they recently celebrated their 50‑year anniversary 
for independence and their government is a presidential 
government, and they do have representative democracy, and 
Kenya's about 224,000 square miles.  It's a little bit 
bigger than the state of Texas. Their economy is mostly 
involving tea, flowers and coffee production and sells a 
lot to eastern Europe, and they have three official 
languages.  That was the KISWAHILI, Kenyan sign language 
and English, and KSL is the approved sign language there in 
Kenya, but also there are 42 tribes that speak over 400 
languages.  So there's a lot of diversity linguistically in 
Kenya.  The average life expectancy of a Kenyan is 57 
years, and this country also on the equator, and so they 
have four seasons, but they're different kinds of seasons 
than we're used to here.  There's a very long wet season.  
There's a very long dry season and there's a short wet 
season and a short dry season. 
and it depends on the rain for all water.  So life changes 
with the seasons for sure because they do depend on the 
rain for their water supply. 
  
 
This is the Kenyan flag the black represents the skin 
color.  The red represents blood lost during civil wars and 
fighting for independence.  The green represents the farm 
communities and the white represents peace.  Where is 
Kenya?  It's in red, right here on the map.  It's near five 
countries.  It's bordered by all five of those, Tanzania, 
Uganda, Sudan, Somalia and Ethiopia.  And I know some of 
you have eaten Ethiopian cuisine tonight.  Was it good?  
Did you enjoy it?  It's good food.  It's quite different 
than Kenya.  Their food is very different.  Kenya is a 



hugely diverse place.  It is a beautiful place with many 
kinds of terrain. 
 
This is the coast, and there's a rift valley as well, and 
also snow.  There is a huge mountain, Mount Kenya.  It's 
about 6,000 feet tall ‑‑ 16,000 rather and it's a five‑day 
hike.  It's a very tough hike.  And there's a huge 
diversity of wildlife.  There are zebras, giraffes and 
monkeys and you have to travel to see them quite some 
distance.  I never saw a lion while I was there.  It's 
quite hard to find lions.  You have to go on a long safari 
just to see them. 
  
 
now I'm going to talk a little bit about the cultural 
differences between the American and Kenyan culture.  The 
first thing is personal space.  In America, we love our 
personal space.  We only, you know, we always have a bubble 
around us, about a couple of feet.  In Kenya, there is no 
personal space.  For example, on a bus, perhaps I'm sitting 
next to a stranger and you know, that's fine, but it's 
typical for them to lean over and put their arm on your 
shoulder or put their arm around you.  It's very typical 
for them to be touching you in a way we would not find 
acceptable.  Also there's group thinking and individual 
thinking.  So there's the collective versus individual kind 
of thinking.  We're very individualistic in America. 
it's highly important to us.  In Kenya, it's very focused 
on the group, very collective.  They work together.  That's 
a must.  For example, maybe if you're out in Kenya and 
something happens to you and someone sees it, everyone will 
come help you.  In America, you're kind of on your own. 
  
 
Also the collectivist idea has some negative points as 
well.  Like, for instance, a bus driver may accidentally 
run over a person who is not paying attention walking on 
the street, and the group sees that and will grab the 
driver and lynch him and literally will set him on fire.  
And lining up, queuing up, again, there's a lot to do with 
personal space there between the collectivist and 
individual thinking.  In America, we line up and we line up 
one person behind the next and so forth, and if a person 
cuts in line in America, that is rather forbidden.  We will 
tell them, you're cutting in line.  Go to the back of the 



line.  There is no line in Kenya.  No line.  You pretty 
much have to fight for what you want there.  Like normally, 
if I'm traveling and the bus stop maybe there are 50 women 
on the bus, if we're all going to the restroom and if I 
want to, in fact, use a stall, I have to push my way in to 
use the stall. 
  
 
Also handshaking, the greeting.  Americans have a diversity 
of greetings.  Some people will wave.  Others hug.  Say how 
are you, very typically, or it's a guy thing to like high 
five or fist bump or whatever.  There's a huge diversity in 
how we greet each other in America.  In Kenya, there is a 
standard greeting.  It is a handshake and then everybody 
does thumb's up, always.  It doesn't matter if you're two.  
It doesn't matter if you're 9O it doesn't matter if you are 
male or female, if you know the person or don't know the 
person.  None of that matters.  If I walk into a room with 
12 Kenyans, maybe I know three of them, it is obligatory 
for me to go up to each of them and greet them the same way 
with the handshake and acknowledge each of them 
individually in the group always.   
 
Nose picking, now in America, is this an acceptable thing 
to do?  What do you guys think?  It's gross, right?  In 
Kenya, totally normal.  Completely acceptable.  No big 
deal.  Everybody's like what's the big deal?  Yawning, 
Americans, if they yawn, what do we think it means?  It 
means you're bored, you're tired.  In Kenya, it means it's 
time to eat.  It means they're hungry.   
 
So taking pictures is another thing that's interesting 
difference between Americans and Kenyans.  Let me explain 
the difference about the background in Kenya for that.  For 
a long time in Kenya, people didn't want their picture 
taken.  They were afraid it would steal their soul.  That 
has changed with modern times.  Now they love having their 
picture taken.  But they don't typically look at the 
camera.  So younger kids will, but the older folks will not 
do that.  They will even pose differently than Americans.  
Americans, you know, we love our selfies now.  We take 
pictures of ourselves and we do duck face or whatever to 
put our selfies on Facebook.  In Kenya‑‑ would you mind 
standing up?  Typically this is what they do in Kenya.  Or, 
they will hold something, anything to show they own 



material possessions, like they will hold it up like this.  
And that's very a normal pose for a picture in Kenya.   
 
Another big difference is the male‑female factor.  In the 
U.S., we tend to treat each other equally in general.  In 
Kenya, women are second class citizens.  Women do 
everything.  They are the farmers, the cooks, the 
caretakers of the children.  They gather the fire wood and 
the men, they're maybe looking for their second or third 
wife.  They don't respect women's opinions at all. 
  
 
Time is another interesting thing.  Americans, we're like 
time is money. We love time.  We follow time.  We're on 
time.  In Kenya, they're like time?  What's time got to do 
with that?  There's no concept of time.  So it will happen 
when it's happening kind of thing, and for example, like 
one day a young staff member told me that we were going to 
have a meeting I said, okay, what time's the meeting 
tomorrow?  She said I don't know.  She asked the other 
teacher, what time is the meeting tomorrow and the teacher 
said, oh, tomorrow morning.  Okay.  Tomorrow morning, what 
time?  She goes, tomorrow.  I said, okay.  What time 
tomorrow?  And they said tomorrow in the morning.  I said, 
okay.  I will see you tomorrow.  So I asked the principal, 
what time is the meeting?  He said 8:00.  All right.  I got 
there at 8:00.  Meeting began at 11:00. 
  
 
Now I'm going to talk a little bit about KSL.  It's a 
fairly new language.  It started about 1960 and KSL has a 
lot of outside influences.  For instance, a lot of 
missionaries came from the U.S. and some from Britain, some 
from Germany and they taught Kenyans their sign language.  
So KSL has a lot of home signs embedded in it, German 
signs, English signs, American sign language, all kind of 
mixed together in a hybrid.  So you can always tell which 
missionaries were from where depending on which school 
because there's always that flavor of signing in that 
school, and travel is hard there.  People don't own cars.  
They have to pay for public transportation, and so the 
roads are not always paved.  So it is certainly not easy to 
travel long distances.  So ASL and KSL do have some 
differences however. 
 



 
I'm going to demonstrate some numbers, numbers one through 
ten in ASL.  It's one, two, three, four, five, six, seven, 
eight, nine, ten.  In KSL, this is what it looks like one, 
two three, four, five, six, seven, eight, nine, and ten.  
The sign for boy, we sign it like this in the U.S.  This is 
how it's signed in Kenya.  Girl, of course, our sign here 
in the U.S. and in Kenya, here's the sign.  Happy, in the 
U.S. we sign it like this.  This is how they sign it in 
Kenya.  Problem in the U.S., we sign this.  In Kenya, this 
is how they sign it.  True story, this is said a lot in 
Kenya.  They say this expression a lot.  True story is how 
we sign it in ASL.  True story in Kenyan.  Deaf, the sign 
for deaf or hearing and hard of hearing, deaf in the U.S., 
hearing and hard of hearing.  Deaf, hearing, and hard of 
hearing.  That's the idea of half and half.  And some signs 
in KSL look very similar to ASL signs but the meaning may 
be different.  For instance, this sign means full in ASL.  
But it means dead in KSL.  So maybe you finished eating and 
you said, oh, I'm dead. 
 
[ Laughter ] 
 
Like dirty this is the sign for dirty in ASL.  And that 
means dog in KSL.   
 
I'm going to show you a quick video.  I apologize that it's 
not captioned, but one of my students signed a little bit 
about cooking and what kind of food she was eating, and if 
you know some of the signs, maybe you can understand some 
of them, but others, you do not expect to understand 
because it's a mixture of languages.  So I don't know if 
you can see any of it.  You can tell a mixture.  What she 
was talking about was different kinds of foods what she was 
eating and what she liked. 
 
Now I want to talk about my village. 
This is the sign for village in KSL.  My village was 
OGONGO.  And this is what we sign in Kenya, and the school 
that I taught at was named LAMBOI Christian school forth 
deaf.  I'm not sure how to pronounce this.  LOUO was the 
name of the tribal school where the village was located in.  
It was located near Lake Victoria so there was a lot of 
fishing there.  My village was in western Kenya.  Very 
close by Lake Victoria.  Maybe one or two miles away.  So 



LAMBOI Christian school, we had a high percentage of HIV 
and AIDS in the country.  So our school was maybe 20% of 
our children had HIV.  And again, you know, in all of LUO, 
the population was class zero to eight.  So it was a 
preschool to an eighth grade that were there.  Boys aged 2 
through 20.  There were a lot of kids who were embarrassed 
to have a disability or families were embarrassed to have a 
child with a disability so they were hidden for a long 
time, so children might be 12 or, you know, or 20 in first 
grade.  We had about 90 deaf/hard of hearing kids 
altogether in our school.   
 
So this was the view from my home. LAMBOI Valley.  And this 
is my village, and LAMBOI OGONGO.  So if I wanted to go 
purchase my own food this is where I would go.  These were 
the vendors.  I had to buy like eggs, tomatoes, bread.  
They offered very limited options.  Often they would run 
out of eggs that week or they were out of bread.  So there 
was no real variety.  If I wanted something very specific, 
I had to travel either one hour to the city and if they 
didn't have it, then I had to go to another city, four 
hours away and get that food and bring it back.  So it took 
‑‑ typically took, you know, three different bus trips to 
get to town and back.  We did have a lot of animals at the 
school, too.  About 12 cows, three sheep, and a donkey.   
 
That building there on your left was our classroom building 
and then the picture on the right was our cafeteria.  And 
here on the left, you see the girls' dorm.  So we had about 
45 girls and 45 boys that lived on campus.  So again, 
they're not big rooms.  But you see the bunk bed style.  It 
was like a compound.  The girls' compound.  So you go in.  
You turn left was the girls' dorm and then you go a little 
further down the hallway and that's where the House mother 
lived and then to the right, this was my House.  So if you 
notice, there's no ceiling.  It's just a pitch roof and 
that was very normal for Kenya.  So there was two colors of 
paint that they had on the wall.  Like a yellow and a gray.  
Being deaf, all of my students were deaf and so they ‑‑ 
when they wanted my attention, some of them would get a 
paper or like a flip‑flop and they would flag it under the 
door and wave it at me under the door, and if there was no 
electricity during that time or if it was dark, you would 
go into another room and take their sheet and throw it 
over, over the wall to get my attention.  Scared me the 



first few times that happened.   
 
So our daily schedule, typically the kids got up at 5:00 in 
the morning.  We mopped the classroom floor.  We cleaned 
the restrooms.  Brought in water for the cooks so they 
could start breakfast.  The oldest kids also helped the 
younger kids bathe, wash their clothes, you know, some of 
the kids only had two uniforms for a week and one for the 
weekend and so they had to wash their clothes every day.  
School typically started at 7:30 in the morning to maybe 
4:00, but really it was more like 2:00 in the afternoon 
because, again, there was no attention paid to time and 
then depending on which month of the year they had 
different afterschool activities so maybe some were 
farming.  Some were more sports.  Some did dancing.  Maybe 
there was like a drama, like a singing.   
 
This picture here on the left was one of the teachers 
decided to bring beans from his farm for the students.  To 
actually work on the beans.  So then he this picture on the 
right is ‑‑ we actually had a farm on school grounds for 
corn.  So the school could pick it and sell it for money so 
that they could keep that for the needs that they had at 
the school.  Now these pictures here show more farming. 
This is the school farm here on the right.   
 
So now the sports that they would play, typically you think 
of soccer, volleyball, running, hand ball, and another 
popular sport that they played was net ball.  So most of 
the girls played the sports.  Very similar to a basketball 
but there's no backboard, and there's no dribbling so you 
can't jump like to score a basket.  So you had one foot up 
and then you pitch it up, pitch the ball up.  So notice 
that you're ‑‑ they're not wearing any shoes in this 
picture.  It's a short video clip of what that looks like.  
So as you saw in the video, my students, some of them were 
dancing.  This is the second video clip that they are 
dancing for visitors.   
 
So the classes that I taught were math, science and life 
skills.  And KSL is a class in and of itself.  They had 
writing, too.  Because most of the kids had to learn the 
KISWAHILI and they couldn't learn it so they learned KSL 
but they had to read and write KSL.  The class went through 
fourth, fifth, sixth, seventh and eighth.  And I also set 



up a reading club to help encourage the kids to read.  
Really they all loved to read but most of them didn't know 
how to read very well.  So it was not very common for 
probably a 15‑year‑old kid who wouldn't know the word red, 
R‑E‑D, so maybe a nine‑year‑old could read the word "is," 
and also I set up a science club to encourage the critical 
thinking skills.   
 
KCPE, a Kenyan church for primary education, they would 
sometimes take like the end of the class had eight 
determines and if you really could get into high school and 
then to which high school.  There was no grades, no other 
tests count.  Just this one score out of nine years of 
education to determine if you could go into high school or 
not.  This picture on the left here is my classroom.  And 
that was pretty average class of four and a half and five 
and a half on the other side.  So in the picture on the 
right were my students who were showing letters that they 
wrote to the schoolchildren in America.  There was another 
deaf school in Kenya. 
 
So the teacher would always address the name.  So we had 
one laptop that we shared.  This was actually mine and 
teaching them how to type.  This is my class of five 
students that were signing their names.  So for example, 
the girl on the far left, marine, and she did her signing 
and then the other one you can see him signing the P, 
James.  And their name signs are very different compared to 
American name signs.   
 
These are some of the teachers that I worked with.  Some 
were hearing and some ‑‑ there were a few hard of hearing 
teachers as well.  Some of the teaching challenges I 
experienced in Kenya, first of all, the stigma of being a 
deaf person and remember, I was talking about earlier about 
deaf people being hidden in Kenya, family being embarrassed 
that they had children with disabilities, having shame 
involved in that.  So I would say the first year and a 
half, I mean, a lot of teachers would come to me and say, 
deaf people are stupid.  Deaf people don't know anything.  
Deaf people are stupid.  It was extremely repetitive theme 
throughout my time there and it really just showed and they 
didn't understand I was on the same level as I they were 
and hearing status didn't matter.   
 



Another challenge was irresponsible teachers.  A lot of 
them would show up to school late.  School starts at 7:30 
and you have 90 students in the whole school and I would be 
the only teacher responsible for the entire student 
population.  Sometimes they'd show up at 9:00, 10:00, if 
they showed up at all.  Some teachers would sleep through 
class or go to the dorm, take a nap during school hours and 
you know, if a teacher doesn't show up in Kenya, there's 
not a sub.  There are not enough trained people to take 
that responsibility.  That's why I was there.   
 
Corporal punishment was a part of our experience there.  It 
recently became illegal but it still happens.  For instance 
if they find a big stick, they can beat the children with 
that stick and boys typically get hit on the back of their 
calves or their buttocks.  Girls, on the palm of their 
hand.   
 
Also limited resources was another challenge we faced.  I 
had to make my own resources in many cases.  Sometimes all 
I had was paper like this, just plain paper.  That would be 
it.  So we had to be very creative and have a lot of 
hands‑on activities with very limited supply of paper.  So 
Kenyan teachers would show up to class, come into the 
classroom and write on the board and tell the kids copy 
what I just wrote on the board and the teachers would 
leave.  Zero hands‑on time, no activities, no explanation.  
Just wrote copying, no resources.  Let's say there were 
three, four kids typically sharing one pencil and erasers 
on top of the pencils, you know, those tiny erasers, they 
would pull them off the pencils and maybe ten students 
would share one of those erasers they pulled off the 
pencil. This is how they would take a test.  That was 
challenging because you had to share pencils and erasers to 
make the tests occur for all children.   
 
Again, language delayed students were hidden and they would 
start school late and part of the challenge there was we 
had hearing kids whose first language was their tribal 
language and at three, four years old they would use key 
SWAHILI and then learn English and they had layers of 
different languages and the deaf kids did not learn their 
tribal language.  A lot of the parents were very rural and 
the parents didn't know English.  So it was impossible for 
them to communicate with their children and the school 



would be closed.  They would go home for two months and 
have no communication during that time.  So they would have 
a lot of language delays and it would keep compounding as a 
result of all those challenges.   
 
There was also corruption.  We had to deal with that.  
Corruption is the entire country's problem really.  The 
police take bribes.  The president ‑‑ I mean, it's just 
systemic issue in Kenya and when you add a kid's name to 
the roster at school, that child may not even exist.  They 
may just get money from the government and it will change 
the test scores, too, by enrolling this invisible student.  
While I was there, I had three teachers‑‑ three teacher 
strikes rather.  Strikes are very common in Kenya.  There 
was a doctors strike, a nurses strike.  Everyone was on 
strike. 
 
[ Laughter ] 
 
Now when the teachers were on strike, I was not allowed to 
teach.  Even though I was present.  The kids were present, 
but Peace Corps says for safety reasons if there's a 
teacher strike, they have to go with the group thinking and 
not do that.  So if I were to rebel and go ahead and teach, 
it would have been a safety risk for myself.  
 
There were a lot of rewards, though for all the challenges.  
My students, they just loved to learn.  They wanted to 
learn so much.  And they would beg me to teach them things.  
Like sometimes I would be walking during break.  Maybe 
going to the restroom and the children would see me and 
they would run out of the classroom and say Kelly, please, 
please, please come and teach us.  Please, please.  Please 
bring a book.  We want to read a book.  It was very 
rewarding in that regard to work with the kids because they 
definitely wanted to learn.  Also living at the school, I 
got to know the kids outside of the classroom.  I got to 
see who they really were, their personalities and so forth.  
Also, it was really fun to watch them grow, become more 
confident in their skills, become better leaders in their 
community.   
 
I also ‑‑ in addition to teaching, I had a few projects I 
did.  First of all was a KSL glossary.  It was a long 
project.  It started ‑‑ started by another volunteer some 



time ago and we collected signs for math and science just 
to have them be more standardized in Kenya and we were 
trying to make it high school level science and more 
accessible for the students.  Camp UWEZO means capability.  
So that's the word for capability in key SWAHILI.  It was 
the first deaf camp in Kenya that focused on 
self‑confidence in being deaf, leadership skills and so 
forth.  The camp was also involved with that.   
 
Camp glow, we tried to help them be leaders in their world 
and the camp was supported by the Peace Corps worldwide, 
and again, it was a leadership camp for girls, the camp 
glow.  
 
Our school depended on rainwater and during the dry season, 
sometimes we would run out of water and the kids would have 
to leave school early for lack of water.  And they would 
have to get their water elsewhere, so we applied for a 
grant to get 5,000 liters of water ‑‑ 5,000 liter water 
tank.  There was something called KH care.  And that was an 
organization both in Kenya and the U.S. focusing on sickle 
cell anemia and helping provide therapy and medicines for 
that in a clinical environment, so I went there and 
remember my background is genetics.  So I went over there 
and there were a few deaf folks that did show up there, and 
they had a hard time reading the English.  So I would ‑‑ 
they would sign KSL to me and I would write it to the 
doctor and What the doctor would write back to me and I 
would translate it back into KSL.  This is working on the 
KSL glossary.   
 
And sometimes the teachers would ask me for help with their 
classes because they weren't familiar with using the 
computer.  My second year there, I became like the computer 
lab.  So we had a computer lab set up.  We had two old 
computers with old monitors and just desktop computers that 
we set up there.  It was our lab.   
 
This was camp glow, and it was a mix of hearing and deaf 
girls.  That's on the left, and on your right, you'll see 
the girl in stripes is one of the students and she was 
teaching the hearing girls in sign language.  This is camp 
UWEZO and it was focused on deaf kids, both boys and girls 
attended that camp, and they made a sign that said hand 
power on the left, and it was leadership through the hands.  



And then united fighters.  Together we can achieve more.  
This is the water tank.   
 
And before I was talking about the challenges as a teacher, 
now I want to talk about the challenges of just being a 
volunteer in general.  A lot of people ask if it was hard 
being deaf and being in the Peace Corps in Kenya.  And I 
would say no.  I mean, yes, there is some stigma involved 
in being a deaf person there. But I found it easier to 
communicate with strangers there than here.  People in 
Kenya don't have that personal space as we talked about 
before, so if a person would come up to me and start 
talking to me and they were behind me and I didn't know, 
they wouldn't get mad.  They wouldn't walk off.  They would 
tap me because they're very used to touching.  In America, 
that never happens.  People get mad if you don't hear them 
or yell at you or walk away.  No one ever reaches out to 
tap you.  So in Kenya, it's very common for the touching.  
So it's very common for there not to be those kinds of 
communication barriers.  When they found out I was deaf, no 
problem.  They would think about writing or potentially 
gesturing or texting me.  It was easy to communicate with 
strangers.  In America, people freak out.  Oh, deaf people, 
oh, I'm so sorry.   
 
I found it harder to be a woman there, however, than I did 
to be a deaf person in Kenya.  Because there's no respect 
for female opinions.  There's a lot of verbal harassment 
toward women, a great deal of that.  A lot of people asking 
me to marry them.   
 
And the next challenge I would say it was hard to settle, 
so hard to get settled in.  It's not a stable country.  So 
there was always the risk that would you have to leave and 
safety is number one for the Peace Corps.  And the country 
while I was there had a lot of terrorism.  My first year, I 
would say maybe every two or three weeks there was some 
sort of a terrorist attack.  And then there was the 
presidential election and the last election, about a 
thousand people were killed from the tribal clashes.  So 
always in the back of your mind, you have to be ready for 
the potential of packing up and leaving quickly.  Another 
challenge was MZUNGU factor and that means foreigner.  So 
in Kenya, it also means a white person.  So if I'm walking 
down the street as a white person, everyone would say 



MZUNGU, it was something I was told frequently walking down 
the street.  It means dollar signs to Kenyans so people 
would come and ask for money.  They would ask for the shirt 
I was wearing literally off my back that day.  Or if I had 
a bag of food or some other supplies they'd come up and 
want what was in my bag.  Absolutely no privacy.  There is 
no personal space, as I said, and when you're a MZUNGU, 
everybody wants to know everything about you.  There is no 
policy.  They'll follow you around.  They'll look through 
the cracks of your door.  They'll look through your window.  
They want to look at you while you're in the bath.  
Everything.  There is no privacy.   
 
So another challenge was staying safe.  Again, number one 
high importance factor to the Peace Corps is safety, and it 
means there's a lot of rules.  For example, I had the 
weekends off from school, but I could only leave for two 
days a month from my village.  If I wanted to leave more 
than that, I had to ask for permission and I had to let 
them know where I was going every time I left.  I was not 
allowed to travel much in Kenya.  And some towns had 
curfews like 7:00 at night.  Everybody had to be off the 
street.   
 
Learning experiences.  I learned that small things can make 
a big impact.  You don't have to do something huge.  You 
don't have to do it the right way.  It can be as simple as 
saying hi to the kids every morning.  The first child maybe 
would say knotting and look down, but over a few more days 
or weeks they would look up at you or start to smile and 
start to talk and become more confident in looking to you 
and speaking to and you that would influence the other 
students in their studies and it would work from there.   
 
Really, you have to go with the flow.  If you expect things 
to happen the way you want them to happen, it's never going 
to make you happy.  So really you have to go with the flow.  
What happens happens, make the best of it.   
 
For every low, there's always a high.  So any time, you 
know, you'd hit the lowest of lows, something good would 
happen and you'd realize you were growing from the lows, 
too.   
 
Respect for each other.  That is something that is such a 



key to change.  For example, if I were to go in, for 
example, and talk to the teachers about corporal punishment 
and say it's wrong.  You shouldn't do that and criticize 
them, they would say why should we listen to you?  You 
don't respect us, why should we respect you?  If you went 
in and asked, for example, why you would do that to that 
student and you wanted to change something or just open the 
path of communication is what I'm trying to say and show 
mutual respect that can go a long way.   
 
Really most of you are probably familiar with this quote.  
If you give a man a fish, you feed him for a day.  If you 
teach a man to fish, you feed him for a lifetime and this 
is extremely true.  Very, very true.  For example, a lot of 
the missionaries that had gone into Kenya previously did it 
for the Kenyans and the Kenyans never learned to do it 
themselves and that actually hurt the Kenyans.  So if they 
would teach them the skill rather than giving them the 
things, the country would have developed much faster.  Deaf 
and hard of hearing community, I did learn it's a worldwide 
community.  Not just my community here.  It doesn't really 
matter where you're going in the world.  If you can find 
some other deaf and hard of hearing people, you'll be fine 
because we all share that it's a commonality for all of us. 
This is a picture of me and some kids. 
 
Now I'd like to encourage everyone to volunteer.  You don't 
have to volunteer for two years. You don't have to 
volunteer every day.  Maybe an hour a week.  But volunteer 
in your community.  I think you'll find that you become 
part of your community that way and maybe if something 
happens to you, you'll find that you have support as a 
result of that and people want to help you in turn.  Also 
you'll find it's a two‑way street.  So maybe you start out 
volunteering.  You'll start out teaching something and 
later you find that you have learned as much as you have 
taught so you've gained from the experience as well as 
provided and volunteering.  What time is it?  I'm going to 
talk a little bit briefly about daily life. 
  
 
Currency.  You have got to Barter for your prices and 
negotiate.  Sometimes you're traveling and you have to 
Barter for travel.  For food.  So sometimes if a person 
sees me, they'll instantly because I'm a white person Jack 



up the price two to three times and I have to negotiate 
that price back down.  So instead of saying $1 American, 
it's about 86 cents in KSH.  So it's ‑‑ they use Pounds in 
Kenya so it's 12 KSH and it's 12 cents in America.  So 
maybe 50 KSH is the same as maybe 50 cents in American, 
money.  So I have some examples of that.  When you're 
finished you are welcome to look at the Kenyan money.  
Please leave it there.  Don't take it.   
 
Food, eating. UGALI is cornmeal and it's boiled with water 
and that's also with KALE and that's a very common meal.  
Probably eat that every day.  Then here's a picture of 
TILAPIA.  That was common in my tribal area because Lake 
Victoria is there.  So people typically eat a lot of fish 
for everything.  This is CHAPATI.  It's on the far left of 
your screen.  This was one of my favorite Kenyan foods.  
And this is GITHERI and it's boiled corn with beans.  My 
students ate that for lunch every day.  And then you'd also 
see roasted MAIZE.  It's the same as corn and that was 
street vendors.  Any time you're traveling you'd get 
roasted corn.   
 
I would also go out to the market get food and I'd have to 
negotiate for my prices as I talked about before.  And then 
we'd cook here as pictured.  This was our kitchen.  It used 
firewood and this was my quote, unquote kitchen on the 
right.  It was a kerosene stove and it's maybe eight to ten 
inches tall.  It sits on the floor. That's very normal in 
Kenya.   
 
Traveling in Kenya.  A TUKTUK, that's the little car‑like 
thing that we would use to get around town.  And MATATU 
would be how we got around the village.  So you could fit 
about 14 people in there really, but 20 would easily go in.  
They would put goats on top.  And that's a bus and like I 
said, no line.  People just fight to get on.  Cars, buses 
also mixed in with people walking right on the street.  
There seems to be no separation of where you walk and where 
you drive.  And there's also like a man with eggs and an 
egg cart.  Just wheeling it down the street by the cars.  
Quite normal.  There's also a lot of dirt roads and that 
means there's a lot of flat tires.   
 
And if I wanted to leave my village and go into town this 
is where I would wait.  If I was lucky, I'd wait 20 minutes 



a car would come by and I would flag it down.  Sometimes I 
could stand there for two hours waiting for a car to come 
by and I would try to flag them down and get a ride into 
town.   
 
Using the restroom in Kenya.  This is called the CHOO.  And 
it's like an outside restroom.  Kind of like an outhouse.  
And this was on the other side of campus from my House.  So 
at night when it's dark, it's not safe for women to go to 
the restroom.  So if I got sick in the middle of the night, 
what do you think I had to do?  I'd use the bucket.  Had a 
little bucket in the morning.  Had to take that down to the 
rest room, dump in the CHOO.  Not really fun I'm going to 
say.   
 
The rain was the source of our water and if it was raining, 
everybody would stick a bucket out to collect water and 
we'd keep rainwater in this tank that we had talked about 
earlier.  And if we ran out of water at school, the kids 
would leave class early, walk maybe 15, 20 minutes.  Get 
water.  And then there was a pump where they would get the 
water.  And all the kids had to go no the matter if they 
were five or 15, each child was responsible for their own 
water for drinking and washing clothes and taking a bath. 
 
All right.  Washing clothes.  You had to wash them by hand 
and put them on the line to dry.  The problem was during 
the dry season, as I mentioned, there wasn't any water.  
During the rainy season, it was hard to dry them.  You 
couldn't hang them out because it was raining all the time.  
Taking a bath.  I would get water from the water tank.  
Bring it inside and use a cup to pour it over me until I 
was clean.   
 
Electricity, they called it STIMA.  We sort of had 
electricity.  Electricity was sometimes functioning and 
sometimes it was not and we never would know when it would 
be off and sometimes it would be off for five minutes and 
sometimes for 24 hours.  It was impossible to predict.  We 
never knew.  It wasn't very reliable is what I'm saying.  
Typically during the rainy season, there was no 
electricity.   
 
Do you have any questions?  She asked the transition to 
coming back to the U.S., if she felt like the transition 



was difficult.  I had to adapt.  The answer is I had to 
adapt.  I felt like I had to relearn how to do greetings 
with people in the U.S. because sometimes I would still 
want to shake hands with every single person in the room 
like I did in Kenya.  The grocery store, I'm still finding 
it hard to get used to again.  So there are so many choices 
and I don't know what to do.  In Kenya, maybe there was one 
kind of bread.  So you take the one kind of bread that's 
available and now there are 30 different kinds of bread so 
I feel surprised when I go in there. It's hard to decide.   
 
If you have a question, line up over here to make it easier 
for the microphone. 
  
Q. Your first home in the Kenya when the mom left and went 
to the hospital and you had to move to another home, what 
did the little brother do? 
  
 
>> Other family members came and took care of the little 
boy. 
  
Q. When you left the school, did other teachers replace 
you?  
 
>> No.  There was no replacement.  A lot of the times, 
they'll have a volunteer that will be like up to six years 
in a row.  But it was determined that my school, the 
housing wasn't safe enough for another volunteer right now.  
So maybe a few years down the road, they will put somebody 
else there.   
 
Q. I'm enjoying this.  This is great.  I wonder how many 
teachers were deaf and how many were hearing teaching at 
your school?  
 
>> I would say maybe three deaf teachers to 10 hearing 
teachers.  No other questions.  Thank you so much for 
coming tonight.  I really appreciate it and I have a few 
things that you can take a look at, currency, books.  You 
can have a look.  So thank you again. 
 
>> ANDY: Thank you, Kelly.  That was just ‑‑ I can't tell 
you how inspired I was by that.  Maybe there's some folks 
in here who are thinking about joining the Peace Corps now.  



That would be a great story.  Before we wrap up, I would 
like to have our HLAA leaders stand up so I can introduce 
them.  Terri's right here.  I saw Denoya and Lucy is in the 
back.  She's going to come up and tell you about our 
upcoming events.  We want to encourage you to be part of 
our group.  If you have any questions about HLAA or 
upcoming events, please see one of us. 
  
>> LUCY: Thank you all for coming tonight.  We really 
enjoyed that.  Kelly, thank you so much for your 
presentation.  It was really wonderful.  We do have a few 
announcements before we go tonight.  There is an 
information table in the back of this room.  If you haven't 
visited already, we encourage you to do so.  You can sign 
up to be on our E‑Mail list and connect with us on 
Facebook.  That's where we make all of our announcements 
and let you know what's coming up and what we're doing.  We 
also will be sponsoring a CPR class later this month on 
Thursday, March 27th and Kelly will be coordinating that 
for us.  It will be taught by an instructor who is a 
certified interpreter as well as a certified CPR instructor 
and we will provide CART for that as well.  So that will be 
available for anyone to come.  We'll have more details 
about that later on via E‑Mail and on Facebook as well.   
 
And we have a volunteer open House that is Monday, March 
31st at the Fox & Hound in Overland Park.  Most of you know 
that HLAAKC is run by a steering committee and you may not 
know that we diversified into subcommittees so that we can 
support HLAA's mission to educate and support people who 
are deaf and hard of hearing and their families. But we 
can't do it by ourselves and we need you.  We would love to 
have you guys be part of what we're doing.  So we have come 
up with this open House and you're invited to come and 
learn more about what we're doing and how you can get 
involved.  We are also looking for committee members 
including a vice chair and finance chair.  If you are 
interested in one of those positions, please come to the 
open House so you can learn more about it as well.   
 
And then finally, our favorite event of the year is our 
annual picnic.  And that is Saturday, June 7th at Shawnee 
Mission Park.  If you have never been before, it's a lot of 
fun because they have great food, great people and we have 
several vendors who come and they will tell you about their 



resources and what products and services that they have for 
HLAA.  And it's a great time for all of us to be together 
and hang out and learn what's available in Kansas City.  So 
thank you, again, for 2020 Captioning for providing the 
CART and NEXUS interpreting for being here to interpret for 
us.  Thank you for coming and have a wonderful evening.  
Thank you. 
[ APPLAUSE ] 
Thank you! 
  


